Experimental Aircraft Association, Inc. Minutes of the Annual Membership Meeting July 25, 2018
EAA CEO and Chairman of the Board Jack J. Pelton called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. on Wednesday, July 25, 2018, at the EAA Theater in the Woods in Oshkosh, Wisconsin.

Awards Presentation
Pelton presented Dan Majka with the Chairman’s Award, and Robert Hamilton and Andrew Barker with the Freedom of Flight Award.
Determination of Quorum/Secretary’s Report 
Pelton called on Jim Phillips to report on the number of people present in person or by proxy, for the purpose of determining a quorum. Phillips reported on the members present. As finally determined, after verification of proxies, the numbers were: 88 present in person; 29,065 present by proxy held by Pelton, Dan Schwinn, and Phillips. There being only 250 members necessary for a quorum, Phillips declared that a quorum was present.

Notice of the Meeting
Phillips confirmed that the Notice of the Annual Meeting of the Corporation was properly published in June 2018 issue of Sport Aviation magazine, which was mailed to all U.S. resident members and posted on the corporation’s website at least 20 days prior to the meeting as required by the bylaws of the corporation.

Election
Phillips announced the inspectors of the election: Emory Swinney, Carleen Murphy, and Dave Goelzer. Six Class I directors were to be elected. The names of the nominees were published in the May 2018 issue of Sport Aviation magazine as required by the association bylaws. They were:

Barry Davis (Incumbent)

William “Jay” Jabour

Dean Johnson

Galen Killam

Ken McKenzie (Incumbent)

Darren Pleasance (Incumbent)

Samuel Scaletta

Dan Schwinn (Incumbent)

Louis Seno, Jr. (Incumbent)

Alan Shackleton (Incumbent)

Jacob “Koby” Shavit

Scott Sherer

Mark Van Tine (Incumbent)

Resolution for Consideration
Pelton stated that the minutes of the board of director’s meetings held since the last annual meeting were available at the podium if anyone wished to review them. He then asked for approval of the following resolution:

Resolved, that the reading of the minutes of the July 2017 annual membership meeting shall be waived, and such minutes will be made available to anyone present at the meeting who might desire to read them; and
Resolved further, that such minutes should be and are hereby approved.

The motion carried by voice vote.
Resolved, that all acts, decisions, and proceedings by the board of directors of the association since the last annual membership meeting, and the 2017 Annual Report presented by the chairman of the corporation, should be and are hereby approved and ratified.

The motion carried by voice vote.
Chairman of the Board Report
Pelton presented the Chairman of the Board report.
EAA is improving the director nomination process by changing the application deadline to January 1, 2019. This change gives our board members more time to interview and discuss opportunities with board candidates.

The terrible weather on Friday, Saturday, and early Sunday left the grounds in bad shape. This caused issues with aircraft holding patterns, arrivals, and parking. You could not park in the North 40 due to saturated grass taxiways. Issues like these are hard to explain through AFIS. We recognize some of the procedures in the NOTAM are not sufficient when the airport goes IFR. EAA is well aware of these issues.
We are working to expand the south area, so aircraft have a holding area before being parked in the North 40. We have a committee formed by board member Charlie Precourt. The focus is safety. Charlie will be looking at all events that happened with the arrivals, to see if there are ways we can address, enhance, or modify the VFR arrivals. We understand mass arrivals have an effect on the airspace and this will be addressed.

The association has had a fabulous year. Our membership is extremely strong with 215,000 members. The growth over the last couple of years is something we should be celebrating. Our lifetime membership over the last five years has gone from 3,500 to 6,000. This is a true commitment that people believe in the organization, and are electing to make it a part of their life permanently.
This year, some landmark events have occurred, most importantly in our advocacy area. There were more than 28,000 letters written by EAA members to Congress to fight off the reauthorization bill, which included privatization of the ATC system. The house has passed a bill that no longer includes privatization, and the senate also has a bill that no longer includes privatization. We hope that bill will pass by summer recess. This would never have been possible without rallying our members’ voices. All of our members deserve an applause.
The two awards given are part of our ongoing efforts in our government affairs advocacy, which is to help the regulatory environment. TruTrak Auto Pilot, and Dynon D10 were game changers in moving the FAA to a different direction. We are not stopping there.
When you look at the history of the organization. Paul did something very, very underestimated at the time he created the experimental amateur-built movement. Today, as a result there are more homebuilts being certified and logged on the FAA registry than Part 23 airplanes. Paul’s vision on innovation made those kinds of changes. We now have an auto fuel STC and the light-sport aircraft category. We will continue to look at and work on regulatory issues that we can all benefit from. One of these is a change to the LSA category that would allow more types and higher gross weight airplanes. We have the support of the FAA in accomplishing that. There is a whole host of other things we’re teeing up on your behalf to make sure our freedom of flight continues for generations to come. I am proud of our Advocacy team’s efforts to make these this happen.
We continue to invest in the AirVenture experience by improving the site, grounds, and facilities. This year we added additional electrical and water hookups in Camp Scholler, which allows people to have nicer accommodations. We know the cost of getting here and the difficulty of staying here can be prohibitive to some. We are working on that along with the mantra that we took up this year, which said no one will be turned away. Our goal there is that anybody who flies in to camp will have adequate ground space. It may not be in the most preferred location, but once they get here, we will find a spot for them to stay, and we will not have airport camping closures as we have had in the past.
The homebuilt area is the next area of focus. The federal pavilion will be removed post AirVenture. The pavilion tenants are aware of the move to Hangar D. The repurposed area will be like the Vintage and Warbirds areas where homebuilt in review kinds of activities can be held. This area will also be more visually pleasing. 

Additional shower buildings are planned with the help of an event EAA will be hosting in 2019. The showers will be of higher quality, along with other site improvements that includes a remodeled volunteer kitchen.

The one-week wonder came back this year after a two-year absence. We are building a Van’s RV-12 on the member corner. I hope everyone takes the opportunity to get there.

We really think it is critical for our members if they are thinking about building an airplane. You can actually be there and experience the build. You can see how well designed and well laid out these airplane kits are. It is actually easy to do from a mechanical skill standpoint. We are working very hard on trying to promote and ensure that people understand that it is available.
When you are staying on the grounds all week long, having activities day and night is important. In the southern area we added night activities that go on when we don’t have a night air show. It is in the Ultralights area, which we call the Fun Fly Zone, and we hope everyone is taking advantage of that in the evening.

One of the cornerstones of this year’s event is our Innovation Showcase. I hope everyone gets the opportunity to go to this area, and see the new and exciting developing technologies. We hope they will grow into great commercial products. Equally important is that the technology will be available at a low cost for homebuilders and certified aircraft alike. Automated flight control systems and electric power are some of the things AirVenture is all about — sparking the interest in innovation.

On Sunday night, Dale Klapmeier told a story that really epitomizes AirVenture. Dale and his brother, Alan, were here as young kids in the ’80s with a vision of building a kit airplane and selling it. Since then, they have built an extremely vibrant company. They are hiring many people around the country. Those are EAAers who learned that anything is possible just by being here. Their message to other folks is to make sure you have the same perspective as you are wondering the grounds.

This year we enhanced our focus on chapters. I know we have been saying that for a while, but at our board meeting on Tuesday it finally felt like we got there. Our priority is clearly chapters and members. We have done more chapter leadership academies, and have provided new and exciting programs with our flying start program. The Blue Barn on site is a permanent location for our flying clubs and chapter activities. In Camp Scholler we have the Chapters Pavilion where chapters can socialize. I do not know how many of you have partaken in the chapter pancake breakfast each morning. Different chapters host them each morning. It is a great place to get gather and enjoy AirVenture.
Last year, the Stan Lee Foundation gifted the superhero Aviore to EAA, which became an addition to our Young Eagles program. This year at AirVenture we are proud to announce the first edition of the Aviore comic book. It will be an ongoing series of comic books. The comic book is available on site and in the August issue of Sport Aviation. The intent is to expand the Young Eagles programing, which we are calling 2.0. We want the Young Eagles program to be more than just a flight, but also something for young people to accomplish year-round. As they continue to mature age wise, they can partake in the free Sporty’s ground school and begin flight lessons. We are exploring, and talking to donors about, a flying program and camp in Oshkosh. Through this summer program, participants could learn to solo a sailplane at age 14 in just one week. We are also looking at RC kits for chapters. This would allow young people to build airplanes and then experience, by way of a scholarship, a trip to Oshkosh to learn to fly the planes for the below-14 age group. These are interesting concepts and ideas we’re exploring, which we hope to implement in 2019.

We made an announcement regarding EAA’s Young Eagles Chairman Sean D. Tucker taking on a co-chair. His name came to Sean though aerobatic lessons the individual took. His name is Jimmy Graham. Jimmy is a tight end for the Green Bay Packers. He started his football career with the New Orleans Saints and then Seattle Seahawks. He is a fascinating young man. At age 19 he took a flight that hooked him. At that time, Jimmy said, when he had the means and wherewithal he intended to learn to fly, which he did. He flies kids and has numerous ratings, but most importantly, based on this background and introduction to flight, he wants to give back and feels that getting young people into aviation is important. He is going to be a great co-ambassador with Sean. We believe Sean intends to hand the program over to Jimmy after AirVenture 2019. It is going to be very exciting, and you will see a lot more promotion regarding this announcement.

I hope everyone is enjoying and appreciating our continued efforts to improve our publications. Not just improve our general ability to get content out to you through our blogs or through some of our other social media methods. We have really had a sizeable increase in the number of people who are, in fact, using those various media. We intend to continue to do more and more. At the same time, we know we need to fix our website. We are planning a major software upgrade that will make it more nimble and easier to find content.

When you look at the year in review, last year’s AirVenture is probably one of our best years. We think this year will be another record-setter. The chapter participation has been the best it has ever been and we hope that we are serving our members’ needs appropriately. We cannot thank you enough for your support, membership, and all the volunteering that you do.
Treasurer’s Report
Pelton called on EAA Treasurer Stuart Auerbach to present the audited financial report for the fiscal year ended February 28, 2018, for the Experimental Aircraft Association (which is referred to collectively as EAA).
Overall, fiscal year 2018 was a solid financial year for EAA as significant positive results were achieved in key areas of operating performance, fundraising, and investment gains.

EAA generated total income of $48 million in fiscal year 2018, an increase of $154,000, which is relatively flat with previous record year of fiscal year 2017. Like last year, EAA has again benefited in fiscal year 2018 through continuation of healthy gains from the investment markets. Excluding investment returns, which were in excess of $4 million in both years, income growth was 1.8 percent from operating and fundraising activities.

AirVenture continues to be the largest source of income, generating $18.9 million or 39 percent of EAA’s total income in fiscal year 2018, 6 percent higher than the prior year. Income increases of $1.4 million were attributable to record-setting attendance, camping activity, and the food and beverage program. A robust lineup of features and attractions, including the Blue Angels, was a key factor in this result. Income from sponsorship and exhibits, representing $7.4 million of AirVenture income, was 4 percent lower than the prior year.

Donations represent nearly 17 percent of EAA’s income and are a critical source of support for activities that advance our mission of growing participation in aviation. In fiscal year 2018, donations of cash, property, and services were $8.1 million, 10 percent lower than the prior year. The decrease is due to a series of one-time donations in FY 2017 for projects, equipment, and services and the timing of funds received for two major gifts to the EAA Foundation.

EAA’s membership increased by 5.1 percent last year to nearly 213,000 members, with healthy increases in all categories — individual, lifetime, student, family, and all others. Dues income, which represents roughly $6 million or over 12 percent of EAA’s revenue, was up nearly 2 percent versus the prior year.
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EAA’s other sources of income are shown in the pie chart below.
On the expense side, EAA incurred $41.8 million of operating expenses in fiscal year 2018, an increase of $2.2 million or 5 percent over the prior year.

AirVenture is the largest source of operating expenses at $14.8 million or 35 percent of EAA’s total expenses this past year. The cost of AirVenture 2018 increased by $357,000 or 3 percent over the prior year due to management decisions to increase investment in programs, features and attractions, event promotion, and visitor amenities. These investments continue to play an important part in growing AirVenture attendance and sustaining high levels of visitor satisfaction.

Beyond AirVenture, EAA has programs that run throughout the year in areas of education, information resources, advocacy initiatives, and a range of services that support builders, restorers, aircraft owners, and aviation enthusiasts of all kinds. The organization is also engaged in a number of strategic initiatives focused on creating clear pathways for new participants to engage in aviation, and promoting innovation and pilot proficiency. Program expenses in fiscal year 2018 were $11.6 million, an increase of 5 percent over the prior year. These program expenses represented 28 percent of EAA’s total expenses.
Membership services expenses were $6.2 million, up 3 percent over the prior year. These expenses fund some of our most valued member offerings, including our publications, advocacy and government affairs efforts, and membership call center.

Fundraising expenses of $1.9 million were up 45 percent over the prior year. The organization is now focusing on a more strategic approach to fundraising, including the addition of a new vice president position, intensified donor prospecting and cultivation, and additional resources directed to communication of EAA’s philanthropic messaging.

Management and general expenses totaled $4.8 million, an increase of 5 percent from the prior year. Driving this increase is a marked 50 percent rise in group health care costs, investment in IT systems and support, and an extended program of repair and maintenance for EAA’s buildings and grounds.

The overall result for EAA’s fiscal year 2018 activities was an increase in net assets of $6.3 million, which is $2 million lower than the record year of $8.3 million last year. These results, from both years, include investment returns in excess of $4 million.

Finally, a few comments on EAA’s financial position.

· EAA’s management and the board believe that the organization has a very solid financial position with an appropriate level of liquidity.

· At fiscal year-end, EAA had total assets of more than $101 million, more than half of which are available to cover our debt repayment, operating reserve requirements, and investment in furthering the organization’s mission over time.

· EAA had total liabilities of $22.9 million, an increase of 3.5 percent. This increase reflects higher prepayments relating to growth in lifetime and multi-year memberships, offset by a $600,000 decrease in long-term IRB indebtedness.

· EAA’s net assets at fiscal year-end were $78 million, $6.3 million above the prior year as previously discussed. Of this amount, $56 million or 71 percent is unrestricted as to use, and $22 million or 29 percent is subject to temporary or permanent use restrictions.

In conclusion, EAA’s management and the board believe that the organization has a very solid financial position with an appropriate level of liquidity. Fiscal year 2018 financial results are consistent with EAA’s long-term plan to improve the financial strength of the organization and invest in programs and activities that bring value to our membership and drive measurable progress toward our mission.

New Business
Pelton announced that there would be a 30-minute question and answer session.
Curtis Martin, EAA 362346, White Lake, Michigan. Thanked EAA for all they do and for helping him re-establish Chapter 194.
Ken Swain, EAA 102241, Harvard, Illinois. This was his 41st year flying his homebuilt to Oshkosh. On Sunday, July 22, he got caught in the traffic gaggle, and was waived off seven times at Fisk before landing. EAA needs a better and reliable tram system.
Jeff Point, EAA 600722, Milwaukee, Wisconsin. Thanked the board of directors, and volunteers for their service. The Fisk arrival procedure is no longer adequate. People were turned away due to the ATC. Mass arrivals on Sunday, should be avoided, which is the busiest day.
John McCamon, EAA 88115, Rockwall, Texas. Complimented EAA and board of directors for the work they have done. Noticed big improvements at AirVenture this year. EAA needs more youth; without young people, we die. EAA would be more visible and viable with marketing at airports.
Bret Fry, EAA 429662, Fostoria, Ohio. Additional showers needed in Camp Scholler.

The reserved areas for chapters can be very frustrating. Especially when you are trying to find a campsite.
C.J. Stumpf, EAA 1143734, Westerly, Rhode Island. Oshkosh is the biggest gathering for Comanches. The group is grateful for EAA’s representation for general aviation. They have modified their monthly gathering so that they can fly Young Eagles. Looking for EAA’s help with older aircraft with mission profiles — aircraft like the Comanches, Bonanzas, Mooneys, 182 retracts, etc. Thank you to Dynon and TruTrak. Comanches are a market for autopilot and panel upgrades.
Don Knight, EAA 103674, Cameron Park, California. Expressed support for Jack Pelton, staff, board of directors, and members of the volunteer advisory council. He is concerned there are two major things that need to be looked at. Aircraft arrivals at Oshkosh and transportation. There needs to be a better method of communicating to members and volunteers, especially at AirVenture. Suggested having an EAA board member available during AirVenture for an hour or so each day.
Pat Donovan, EAA 70325, Troy, Michigan. First trip to Oshkosh was in 1972, and is a vintage flightline parker. He is a member of Chapter 1387, and is involved with Young Eagles. This year, our Comanche group reserved 38 spots in the Vintage area. This was a shock to the vintage aircraft people and they were not expecting that kind of operation. Vintage has a problem with reserved camping, too. This is a common problem throughout EAA. The solution is better communication to our members, so they understand why they are taxiing or driving past an empty space. We are victims of our own success. However, we are not going to satisfy everyone. There just needs to be communication so people understand what is going on.
Eric Jones, EAA 812662, Elkhorn, Wisconsin. The cost of scooters is expensive. Need to do something to assist people. The EAA grounds have become a drag strip for golf carts and ATVs.
Bob Gillette, EAA 553224, Stone Lake, Wisconsin. Noted people are moving staked areas in the campground. Who should we report these actions to and are they enforced? Mr. Gillette is a chapter president, and recommends some type of credit for volunteering.
Unknown, EAA Chapter 1250. Inquired why on Tuesday, July 24 and Wednesday, July 25 there were white cones, and restricted signs on the west side of the emergency ultralight landing runway, and none on the east side.
Election Results
Pelton called on Swinney to present the election results for Class I Directors (three-year term).
The Class I Directors elected are:
Barry Davis
Ken McKenzie

Darren Pleasance

Dan Schwinn

Louis Seno, Jr.

Alan Shackleton

Adjournment
With there being no further business to discuss on motion duly made and seconded, the meeting was adjourned at 9:55 a.m.
�I’m guessing there was a transcription error with this sentence as it really didn’t make any sense as it was so I tried infer what the intent was.





